
 

 

THIRD DAY 

ANNUAL SESSION 

December 6, 2022 

 

The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m. by Chairman of the Board, Lawrence Dolhof. 

 

 Roll Call:  All Legislators were present, except Legislator Osborne and there were 17 

other persons present. 

 

 Chairman Dolhof asked Legislator Gilbert for the Invocation, followed by the Pledge of 

Allegiance to the Flag. 

 

 Chairman Dolhof declared the November 22, 2022 meeting minutes approved by general 

consent. 

 

REPORT OF THE FINANCE AND RULES COMMITTEE: 

 

 The Finance and Rules Committee had met and recommended to waive the rules to allow 

action on late resolutions. 

        Signed by:       Phil Hathway  

          Jeffrey Nellenback 

Jessica Moser 

Dated: December 6, 2022       Joshua Leviker 

 

Legislator Virkler moved to waive the rules, seconded by Legislator Moser and carried. 

 

Chairman Dolhof opened the public hearing on Local Law No. 7-2022 “The Amended 

Local Law Providing for the Administration and Enforcement of the Uniform Fire Prevention 

and Building Code.” at 5:03 p.m. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING/PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: 

 

 Mr. Mark Walzyack, new Senator Elect, addressed the Board with how honored he is to 

have the privilege to represent Lewis County and will work hard for us.  He recognized many 

friendly faces in the room and can’t wait to get to know others and represent them in Albany.  

There is a lot of work ahead of him, but the Chairman Dolhof has his number and between 

Chairman Dolhof and the County Manager, they will keep him abreast of issues going on. He 

feels the North Country is the land of opportunity.  He is excited to get to work in Albany and 

welcomes anyone with any state level issues to use him and his office as a resource.  He thanked 

the board for allowing him to speak and looks forward to observing the rest of tonight’s meeting. 

 

 Legislator Hathway shared something special that happened involving students at little 

old Harrisville Central School.  It was regarding a trip they recently took to Cape Canaveral, 

Florida.  The students had proposed an experiment for a space shuttle flight that apparently 

intrigued Clarkson University, where they were helped develop their proposed experiment for a 

trip to space.  After review, the experiment was selected by the National Step 2 Review Board 



 

 

for the Student Spaceflight Experiments Program (SSEP).  These students also received an 

invitation to present their finding at the Smithsonian National Air and Space Museum in 

Washington, DC. 

  

 They went to Cape Canaveral to see the astronauts prepare their experiment for the flight.  

The goal of the experiment is to see what impact microgravity has on the growth of algae by 

counting the number of algae cells after the return to earth.  Legislator Hathway wanted to thank 

a system that enables this type of creativity, but especially Juniors Hailey Megher, Elaine 

LaVancha, and Freshman Eathan LaVancha and their teacher Ms. Taylor for yet another reason 

we can be “North Country Proud!” 

 

 Chairman Dolhof announced to everyone that today was County Clerk, Jake Moser’s 

birthday and wished him a happy birthday. 

 

PRESENTATION OF COMMUNICATIONS AND NOTICES:   

 

 There was nothing to report. 

 

REPORTS OF COUNTY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS: 

 

 Legislators received the Highway & Solid Waste Audit reports for the month of 

November and the Treasurer’s monthly report. 

 

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES: 

 

 Legislator Hathway moved to authorize Purchasing Director, Brian Hanno to create and 

send out an RFP for annual online property tax auction professional services, seconded by 

Legislator Chartrand and carried. 

 

 Legislator Hathway moved to cancel the December 2022 Legislative Committee 

meetings, seconded by Legislator Virkler and carried.  

 

 Legislator Gilbert stated he had nothing to report from the General Services Committee. 

 

 Legislator Virkler state she had nothing to report from the Health & Human Services 

Committee. 

 

 Legislator Chartrand, as the representative on the Hospital’s Board of managers, reported 

that the new operating wing addition was coming along, and Joanne Rhubart of the Hospital 

Foundation was working on campaign funding.  The foundation has currently received 

$708,000.00 with an additional $375,000.00 in requests going out.  The Board of Managers has 

raised $45,000 themselves and will be reaching out to the Legislators soon.  There is also an 

employee campaign being started that will allow for 2-year pledges as many employees are 

excited about the project. 

 

 The Hospital finances were reported as a loss of $899,000 versus a $645,000 budgeted 



 

 

gain.  The impact of the 18 to 19 traveling nurses that are being utilized on a daily basis is 

costing the hospital roughly $192,000 every month.  Emergency Room transfers were the lowest 

they have been in quite some time; South Lewis Health Center had the highest volume in 

November.  The re-appointment of members to the Hospital Board of Managers will be coming 

forward at the December 22nd board meeting.  Legislator Chartrand then offered the floor to Mr. 

Jerry Cayer, LCHS CEO. 

 

 Mr. Cayer showed a brief live stream of the construction site explaining what certain 

areas were.  He explained that each room in the new Surgical wing will be private rooms with 

the ability to be doubled up if necessary.  He thanked the group that has been involved in the 

project from the beginning and contractors for all working together to ensure that the project 

continues to move forward.  The revitalizing of this portion of the hospital facility is much more 

than just a renovation.  The hospital has continued to see patients during this time which has 

worked due to the patients being understanding of the situation and ongoing project needs.  The 

project is essentially on schedule with about 30% of it completed to date with about $9.4 million 

of the funding utilized.  The completion date is still expected to be February of 2024.  The only 

issues that have come up are electrical switches which is a material lead time issue and the 

additional amount of rock that had to be removed.  That line item was only expected to be 

$200,000 but due to the additional rock close to the surface it will end up costing more like 

$600,000.  The roof was started on December 5th and should be completed by December 24th 

which will help enclose the building for continued work during the winter months. 

 

PROJECT MANAGER REPORT: 

 

 Mr. Jim Garito reported that the renovation project at DSS was running a couple weeks 

behind schedule, and he let the contractors know, who are trying hard to get back on schedule.  

Mr. Nick Garito reported that at the DSS building the masonry is on the exterior, windows are 

starting to go in this week, interior is being worked on with sheetrock going up, taping, etc.  He 

expects that painting will begin by the end of the month.  The bathrooms are being worked on 

and tile is going down.  The Maintenance Garage will have interior electrical and plumbing work 

started soon.  Highway Wash Building is having interior rough ins completed, with the doors 

schedule to arrive soon.  Cold Storage is being erected and finished over the next few weeks.  

The Highway Garage foundation is in, and the slab is being poured.  The DMV/BOE building is 

having foundation poured this week as well as the slab, with the stone in the parking area already 

completed.  There is a lot going on and things are changing every day. 

 

COUNTY MANAGER REPORT: 

 

 Mr. Piche reported that at the December 22nd Board meeting, which is the final meeting 

of the year, he would like to discuss the goals for 2023 so he asked legislators to be thoughtful of 

things that they would like to see accomplished in the new year.  He reminded the board to 

RSVP to the Clerk of the Board for the reception after the meeting on the 22nd. The project is 

coming along well, he was able to sit in Jenny Jones office.  He offered to give anyone a tour if 

they would like, just reach out to him. 

 

COUNTY TREASURER REPORT: 



 

 

 

 Mr. Virkler reported that sales tax numbers continue to be strong.  He believes that the 

NYS Retirement payment will be down this year but may go up a little in 2023 which was 

included in the 2023 budget.  He handed out a draft version of the recommended Health 

Insurance Fund balance policy for legislators to review. 

 

 Chairman Dolhof asked if there were anymore comments on the public hearing before he 

closes it.  County Attorney, Joan McNichol stated that there was a mandatory portion citing 

provision on operating permits and also design criteria for snow load added to the local law, 

along with corrections to typographical errors.  Chairman Dolhof then closed the public hearing 

at 5:34 p.m. 

 

REPORT OF THE FINANCE & RULES COMMITTEE: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

























































 

 

OTHER BUSINESS: 

 

At 5:38 p.m. Legislator Virkler moved to enter attorney client privilege session for 

bargaining negotiation and other litigation updates, seconded by Legislator Moser and carried.  

Chairman Dolhof announced that there will be a quick 5-minute break to allow time for everyone 

else to exit. 

 

At 6:00 p.m. Legislator Chartrand moved to enter regular session, seconded by Legislator 

Virkler and carried. 

 

At 6:01 p.m. with no other business to come before the board Legislator Chartrand made a 

motion to adjourn, seconded by Legislator Virkler, and carried. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


